

SOCIAL EXCLUSION

Black People Have Everything to Lose Under Trump



by ALGERNON AUSTIN with Chiraag Bains, Allie Boldt, Lew Daly, Mark Huelsman, and Amy Traub

About Demos

Dēmos is a public policy organization working for an America where we all have an equal say in our democracy and an equal chance in our economy.

Our name means "the people." It is the root word of democracy, and it reminds us that in America, the true source of our greatness is the diversity of our people. Our nation's highest challenge is to create a democracy that truly empowers people of all backgrounds, so that we all have a say in setting the policies that shape opportunity and provide for our common future. To help America meet that challenge, Dēmos is working to reduce both political and economic inequality, deploying original research, advocacy, litigation, and strategic communications to create the America the people deserve.

demos.org

80 Broad St., 4th Fl. New York, NY 10004

Media Contact media@demos.org

Introduction

"Juneteenth"—June 19th—is celebrated by many African Americans as "Independence Day." On June 19, 1865, the Union Army reached Texas, the last corner of the former Confederate states, and announced the end of slavery. While on July 4, 1776 most black Americans were enslaved, on June 19, 1865 they were all officially free.

Juneteenth is normally a time for rejoicing, but this year, Dēmos has chosen to consider the rights, opportunities, and commitments to racial redress that black people are losing because of the Trump administration. (Of course, numerous communities, including all of the American working class, are being harmed by Trump administration policies, but for Juneteenth we are focusing on the impact on African Americans.) Repeatedly during his 2016 presidential campaign, Donald Trump appealed to black voters by asking, "What do you have to lose?" A year and a half into the Trump administration, we have enough evidence to answer the question definitively: *everything.* In nearly every major federal agency, the Trump administration has pursued policies harmful to black people. Here, we highlight some of the more egregious instances.

The discussion below also illustrates the practice of social exclusion by the Trump administration. As Connie M. Razza states, "Social exclusion is a set of decisions and actions" by the "economically and politically powerful" to "[deploy] white supremacist and racist ideas to further concentrate their wealth and power. They have deputized others—including people who are not white—to enforce the social exclusion of black people through simple and seemingly individual acts, as well as through sweeping rules."¹ While the Trump administration has fanned the flames of xenophobia, Islamophobia, and racism, convincing many white, Christian Americans that they need to fear immigrants, Muslims, and African Americans,² the richest 1 percent of Americans continue to amass wealth at a rapid pace.³

66

Attorney General Jeff Sessions is doubling down on the failed war on drugs.

Ramping Up Mass Incarceration and Suppressing Civil Rights

It is better for families, communities, and society as a whole that we use incarceration judiciously, since incarceration reduces the ability of a person to be a productive citizen. After decades of racially biased mass incarceration policies,⁴ the Obama administration had begun to move away from policies that would incarcerate non-violent offenders and that would disproportionately harm African Americans.

The Trump administration has reversed many of these approaches and promises to ramp up policies that would lead to the mass incarceration of black people. Attorney General Jeff Sessions is doubling down on the failed war on drugs. He has instructed federal prosecutors to pursue mandatory minimum sentences for low-level, non-violent drug offenses and pushed them to pursue marijuana cases in states that have legalized the drug.⁵ Sessions' Department of Justice (DOJ) has reversed policies to prevent people from being jailed or imprisoned simply because they are poor,⁶ and opposed sentencing reforms that would reserve the harshest punishments for the most dangerous criminals.⁷

The Civil Rights Division of the Department of Justice, meanwhile, has gone from protecting civil rights to assaulting them. On voting rights, the Division now supports unlawful voter purges in violation of the National Voter Registration Act.⁸ Sessions' DOJ has signaled that it may sue states to coerce them into purging more voters.⁹ In education, DOJ launched an investigation of Harvard for its affirmative action policy¹⁰—even though the Supreme Court ruled in 2016 that race can be one factor of many to ensure diversity in colleges. And DOJ proposed a budget that would defund the Community Relations Service, an office created by the Civil Rights Act of 1964 to help reduce racial tensions around the country.¹¹

Troublingly, Sessions' DOJ has been actively hostile to the police reform mandate Congress gave it in 1994. In April 2017, DOJ tried unsuccessfully to back out of a consent decree to reform the Baltimore Police Department— an agreement that the city's mayor and police chief welcomed.¹² The Attorney General also initiated a review of all "existing or contemplated consent decrees."¹³ DOJ abandoned its efforts in Chicago, where a 13-month investigation found "a culture in which officers expect to use force and not be questioned about the need for or propriety of that use."¹⁴ In addition, the agency abruptly transformed its Community Oriented Policing Services' Collaborative Reform process for police departments, withholding recommendations from baffled city officials who had been counting on receiving them.¹⁵ Jeff Sessions' DOJ is working to roll back all of the criminal justice, voting rights, and police-reform advances made in recent decades.

Failing to Address the Black Economic Recession

Donald Trump has celebrated the historically low black unemployment rate.¹⁶ But he has failed to mention that the strong decline in the black unemployment rate began during the Obama administration in 2011, years before he entered office.¹⁷

More importantly, since the 1960s, the black unemployment rate has been twice the white unemployment rate,¹⁸ and it continues to be so today. If the white unemployment rate were where the black unemployment rate is today, no one would be celebrating. The level of unemployment black people are experiencing today is typical of what whites experience as a result of a recession.¹⁹ During recessions, policymakers enact economic stimulus measures to reduce unemployment. If Donald Trump were to unveil a realistic plan to create a million jobs for black workers—what is needed to create full employment for black Americans—then there would be a reason to celebrate.²⁰

Taking Money Away from Black Workers

Recent research indicates that we are making no progress in combatting anti-black racial discrimination in the labor market.²¹ "Black-white wage gaps are larger today than they were in 1979," reports the Economic Policy Institute, and, "Wage gaps are growing primarily because of discrimination."²²

Instead of working against these trends, the Trump administration is striving to make it easier for employers to discriminate against black workers. The administration has suspended a rule from the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission that would have compelled large companies to report confidentially information about what they pay their employees by job category, sex, race, and ethnicity. Collecting the data would have enabled employers to identify and address discriminatory pay practices, which continue to suppress the pay of African-American workers. By halting data collection, the administration discarded an important tool to address these growing disparities.

The Trump Department of Labor has cost African-American workers hundreds of millions of dollars. The Trump administration refused to defend in court the Obama administration's rule on overtime pay. The overtime pay rule would have benefitted 1.5 million black workers, nearly a third of all African Americans who are paid a salary.²³ Had the rule gone into effect, covered workers would either have been paid more for working overtime or would have worked fewer hours for the same salary they currently earn. Yet because the Trump administration chose not to fight for the rule, working people of all races are losing out on an estimated \$1.2 billion per year.²⁴

In addition to rolling back Obama-era rules, Trump's Department of Labor promotes new regulations that harm African-American workers. For example, the administration proposed a rule that would enable restaurants and other businesses that employ tipped workers to legally appropriate the tips paid to their workers. The rule would allow employers to pocket an estimated \$480 million a year in tips from black workers alone.²⁵ The Department of Labor suppressed its own data finding that the rule change would cost working people billions of dollars.²⁶ Workers and their advocates mobilized against the proposal and succeeded in pressuring Congress to protect workers' tips through legislation.²⁷ Despite the efforts of Trump's Department of Labor, workers will be able to keep the tips they earn.

By weakening the enforcement of wage and hour laws, the Trump administration is making it easier for employers to steal wages from black workers. Employers illegally pay sub-minimum wages to an estimated 1 in 20 black workers. ²⁸ Each black worker cheated out of the minimum wage loses approximately \$2,900 a year. Additionally, the president repealed an executive order that required businesses that profit from federal contracts to demonstrate that they follow laws on worker pay and benefits.²⁹ African Americans have decades of labor market advances to lose under the Trump administration.

Ending Protection from Predatory Lenders

In the aftermath of the 2008 financial crisis that devastated African-American wealth, Congress established the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) to guarantee basic standards of fairness for consumer financial products and services such as mortgages, credit cards, car loans, checking accounts, debt collection, and student loans. Since 2011, the CFPB has won nearly \$12 billion dollars for consumers cheated by the financial industry, successfully holding big banks and other financial companies accountable for predatory practices that strip wealth from black communities.³⁰ Yet the Trump administration has worked to weaken the agency, appointing an acting director, Mick Mulvaney, who is hostile to the agency's core mission (and is simultaneously heading another government agency) and proposing that Congress withdraw the agency's independent funding and much of its regulatory authority.³¹ In one particularly brazen move, the administration stripped enforcement powers from the CFPB's Office of Fair Lending and Equal Opportunity, which had played a key role in the agency's civil rights work, winning hundreds of millions of dollars for African-American consumers harmed by discriminatory lending.³²

Under the Trump administration, the CFPB has rolled back a range of rules that protect African-American consumers and communities from abusive and discriminatory lending. For example, the Trump CFPB has dropped cases and halted rules that would have reined in payday lenders that prey on black communities with interest rates exceeding 400 percent to consumers who are largely excluded from opportunities to access fair credit and accrue wealth.³³ Under Trump, the agency also delayed its rules on prepaid cards,³⁴ preparing to weaken a regulation that would have curtailed abusive fees and interest rates and established key protections against fraud, unauthorized charges, and errors for the 2.9 million African-American consumers who rely on prepaid cards for financial transactions.³⁵ In another move, the president signed legislation eliminating the CFPB's forced arbitration rule, meaning that consumers who are illegally discriminated against by a financial services companies can be prohibited from joining together to hold companies accountable in court, and will instead be bound by an arbitration process stacked in favor of the company.³⁶ African American consumers are losing their protector in the federal government.

Helping Predatory For-Profit Colleges Rip Off Black Students

The Obama administration sought to rein in colleges that loaded up students with debt without providing them any value in the labor market. His administration also worked to provide loan forgiveness to students who were deceived into enrolling in, and borrowing thousands of dollars from, schools that eventually collapsed (such as ITT Tech and Corinthian Colleges). The Trump administration is reversing these protections and making ripping off low-income students of color easier for predatory for-profit colleges.

66

The Trump administration is working to make it easier for bad financial actors to prey on the African American community.

Betsy DeVos's Department of Education has weakened a critical consumer protection known as the Borrower Defense rule, designed to help student loan borrowers seek forgiveness when they have been defrauded by predatory colleges.³⁷ The Department of Education has also delayed and attempted to rewrite a rule known as Gainful Employment, which was put in place to prevent unscrupulous career colleges from receiving federal funding.³⁸ These rules were originally designed to restrain the worst actors among for-profit colleges and universities, which account for an outsized share of student loan delinquencies and defaults and often explicitly target students of color. And in its budget, the Trump administration has proposed cuts to the Department of Education's Office of Civil Rights.³⁹ In education as in lending, the Trump administration is working to make it easier for bad financial actors to prey on the African American community.

Ignoring the Affordable Housing Crisis and Segregation

Although black people make up only 12 percent of the total population, they make up 41 percent the homeless population.⁴⁰ While it is generally recommended that families spend no more than 30 percent of their income on housing, more than half of black renters spend above this percentage (and most black households are renters). Nearly a third of black renters spend more than 50 percent of their income on rent.⁴¹ Additionally, the United States currently has a shortage of over 7 million affordable rental homes.⁴²

In spite of these stark facts, Trump's Department of Housing and Urban Development has only worked to make finding affordable housing more difficult for low-income families. Most recently, HUD has been considering tripling the rents of poor tenants in public housing.⁴³ HUD also has weakened its commitment to fighting racial discrimination in housing and to fighting housing segregation.⁴⁴ These policy changes position HUD to be responsible if black homelessness increases.

Starving Poor Families

In its budgets, the Trump administration has proposed deep cuts (totaling over \$200 billion over 10 years) to the Supplementary Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), as well as cuts to the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC).⁴⁵ Over 4 in 10 WIC recipients are people of color.⁴⁶ The administration has also proposed to reorient the program so that SNAP chooses and sends recipients food, robbing families of the ability to shop for food on their own, further stigmatizing recipients and perpetuating dangerous stereotypes that poor Americans are unable to make beneficial decisions for themselves or their families.⁴⁷

As with other areas of public assistance programs, the Trump administration has also begun the process to enable states to add work requirements to the food stamp program in areas that have had consistently high unemployment.⁴⁸ Proposals to restructure SNAP would disproportionately impact the recently incarcerated, those with mental illness, and teenagers aging out of foster youth programs. The Administration has also considered proposals to drug-test SNAP recipients, adding a costly layer of bureaucracy to the SNAP program and potentially chilling the ability of people to achieve food security.⁴⁹ These policies will likely increase hunger in black America.

Worsening the Health of Black Communities

Since Trump's election, his administration has been dismantling the power of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to regulate polluting industries and protect people's health. Environmental deregulation disproportionately harms African Americans, who are already more exposed to pollution due to a long history of racially discriminatory policies. For example, black Americans are 1.54 times more likely to be exposed to pollution particles associated with heart and lung disease than the overall population.⁵⁰ More than 1 million African Americans live within a half mile of existing natural gas facilities and experience elevated risk of cancer due to toxic emissions from natural gas development. Under the leadership of Scott Pruitt, the agency has stalled, weakened, or retracted regulations across multiple polluting sectors, including the power sector, chemicals manufacturing, the oil and gas sector, and transportation. The Trump EPA's attacks on environmental regulation are attacks on the health and safety of black communities across the country.

Homeland Insecurity for Black Immigrants and Black Muslims

Xenophobia and Islamophobia are also black issues. Ten percent of the black population in America is foreign-born and as much as an additional 6 percent identify with countries such as Haiti and Nigeria although they were not born there.⁵¹ One-fifth of American Muslims are African American.⁵² The xenophobia and Islamophobia expressed by the Trump administration directly affects the black population.

The Trump administration's Department of Homeland Security (DHS) threatens the security of black people. Rather than continue the Obama administration policy of focusing on people convicted of violent crimes for deportation, Trump's DHS is deporting individuals who have been productive members of American society for many years.⁵³ Additionally, DHS policies are increasingly tearing families apart because some family members are authorized and some do not have documents.⁵⁴

During the presidential campaign, Trump demanded a "total and complete shutdown of Muslims entering the United States." It is not entirely surprising therefore that Trump's DHS has pursued an "extreme vetting" policy following the president's call for stronger screening and immigration restrictions for individuals from several majority-Muslim countries.⁵⁵ The Congressional Black Caucus warns that "extreme vetting" goes hand-in-hand with unconstitutional targeting of African American communities, including through continued discriminatory surveillance.⁵⁶ DHS also terminated a program created after Hurricane Matthew to afford visas to Haitian workers. This occurred just days after Trump reportedly referred to Haiti and African countries as "s***hole countries."⁵⁷

Trump and his policies actually encourage white supremacist terrorism.

66

Although white supremacist terrorism is a greater threat to the country—and specifically to black Americans—than Islamist terrorism,⁵⁸ the Trump administration largely ignores the former and engages in hyperbole and distortion around the latter.⁵⁹ Not only is the Trump administration lax on policing, preventing, and condemning white supremacist terrorism, Trump and his policies actually encourage white supremacist terrorism. A recent analysis of anti-Muslim hate found a dramatic rise in anti-Muslim violence and hate speech since the election of Donald Trump. The study finds that 20 percent of people involved in documented instances of hate violence "referenced Trump, a Trump policy, or a Trump slogan."⁶⁰

Here we see a clear example of social exclusion at work. As Razza states, the processes of social exclusion "[draw] the lines of who belongs—in the broad national community and in very particular places—and *how* they belong there. It deliberately deploys racist ideas to justify and naturalize ... economic disadvantage, democratic disqualification, and even further social deprivation—in order to distract the public from who is responsible for inequality."⁶¹ While the individuals attacking Muslims are conjuring up nightmarish fantasies about Muslims with instigation from the Trump administration, they are not paying attention to how they are actually being harmed by the administration's policies favoring billionaires.

The Trump Administration Harms African Americans

The Trump administration's policies hurt African Americans. Sometimes the harm is because of indifference to the plight of black people, sometimes because the policies are designed to hurt the American working class and to help Wall Street, and sometimes because they seem designed specifically to harm African Americans. Much of the work of the Justice Department falls in this last category. On this Juneteenth, it is appropriate to remember the history of the black freedom struggle, because the future of health, safety, and prosperity of black America depends on the commitment of people to join in and continue that struggle.

Endnotes

- 1. Connie M. Razza, *Social Exclusion: The Decisions and Dynamics that Drive Racism*, Dēmos, May 2018. http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/Social%20Exclusion%20The%20Decisions%20 and%20Dynamics%20that%20Drive%20Racism.pdf.
- Eduardo Porter, "Whites' Unease Shadows the Politics of a More Diverse America," *New York Times*, May 22, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/22/business/economy/trump-election-ethnic-diverse-whites. html; *Hate Groups Increase for Second Consecutive Year as Trump Electrifies Radical Right*, Southern Poverty Law Center, February 15, 2017. https://www.splcenter.org/news/2017/02/15/hate-groups-increasesecond-consecutive-year-trump-electrifies-radical-right.
- 3. Algernon Austin, "U.S. Wealth Inequality Is Extreme and Republican Tax Plans Would Make It Worse," Policy Shop, Dēmos, October 11, 2017, http://www.demos.org/blog/10/11/17/us-wealth-inequalityextreme-and-republican-tax-plans-would-make-it-worse; Lawrence Mishel and Jessica Schieder, *CEO Pay Remains High Relative to the Pay of Typical Workers and High-Wage Earners*, Economic Policy Institute, July 20, 2017. https://www.epi.org/publication/ceo-pay-remains-high-relative-to-the-pay-of-typicalworkers-and-high-wage-earners/.
- 4. Michelle Alexander, *The New Jim Crow: Mass Incarceration in the Age of Colorblindness* (New York: The New Press, 2012).
- Rebecca R. Ruiz, "Attorney General Orders Tougher Sentences, Rolling Back Obama Policy," *New York Times*, May 12, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/12/us/politics/attorney-general-jeff-sessions-drug-offenses-penalties.html; German Lopez, "The Trump Administration's New War on Marijuana, Explained," *Vox*, Jan 5, 2018, https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/1/4/16849866/marijuana-legalization-trump-sessions-cole-memo.
- 6. Chiraag Bains, "Sessions Says to Courts: Go Ahead, Jail People Because They're Poor," *New York Times*, December 28, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/28/opinion/sessions-says-to-courts-go-aheadjail-people-because-theyre-poor.html; Chiraag Bains and Regina Kline, "Trump Chose Big Business Over Average Americans in His First Year," *Newsweek*, January 23, 2018, http://www.newsweek.com/trumpchose-big-business-over-average-americans-first-year-788678.
- Ryan J. Reilly, "Jeff Sessions Opposes Bipartisan Drug Sentencing Reform Bill," *HuffPost*, February 15, 2018, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/jeff-sessions-drug-sentencing-reform_ us_5a8497ace4b0ab6daf457040.
- 8. Ari Berman, "Trump Administration on the Right to Vote: Use It or Lose It," *Mother Jones*, Aug. 8, 2017, https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2017/08/trump-administration-on-the-right-to-vote-use-it-or-lose-it/; Arlene Corbin Lewis, "Our Ohio Voter Purge Case, Husted v. APRI, Goes to the Supreme Court," Policy Shop, Dēmos, January 12, 2018, http://www.demos.org/blog/1/12/18/our-ohio-voter-purge-case-husted-v-apri-goes-supreme-court.
- Sam Levine, "This DOJ Letter May Be More Alarming Than Trump Commission's Request For Voter Data," *HuffPost*, July 5, 2017, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/department-of-justice-voter-purge_ us_595d22b1e4b0da2c7326c38b.
- Susan Svrluga and Nick Anderson, "Justice Department Investigating Harvard's Affirmative-Action Policies," *Washington Post*, November 21, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/ wp/2017/11/21/justice-department-investigating-harvards-affirmative-action-policies/.
- Ryan J. Reilly, "Trump Budget Eliminates DOJ 'Peacemaker' Office Founded By Civil Rights Act," *HuffPost*, February 14, 2018, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/community-relations-service-doj-trump_ us_5a81f1ace4b061625973aebf.
- 12. Kevin Rector, "Federal Judge Approves Baltimore Policing Consent Decree, Denying Justice Department Request for Delay," *The Baltimore Sun*, May 16, 2018, http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/baltimore-city/bs-md-ci-consent-decree-approved-20170407-story.html.

- 13. Sari Horwitz, Mark Berman and Wesley Lowery, "Sessions Orders Justice Department to Review All Police Reform Agreements," *Washington Post*, April 3, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/sessions-orders-justice-department-to-review-all-police-reform-agreements/2017/04/03/ ba934058-18bd-11e7-9887-1a5314b56a08_story.html.
- Matt Zapotosky, "Illinois Sues to Force Police Reform in Chicago, Accusing Trump Administration of Dropping the Ball," *Washington Post*, August 29, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/nationalsecurity/illinois-sues-to-force-police-reform-in-chicago-accusing-trump-administration-of-dropping-theball/2017/08/29/1befa686-8cd9-11e7-8df5-c2e5cf46c1e2_story.html.
- 15. Chiraag Bains, "When Backing the Blue Backfires: The DOJ's Most Recent Attempt to Appear Pro-Cop Actually Hurts Law Enforcement," The Marshall Project, September 20, 2017, https://www. themarshallproject.org/2017/09/20/when-backing-the-blue-backfires; Steve Eder, Ben Protess and Shaila Dewan, "How Trump's Hands-Off Approach to Policing Is Frustrating Some Chiefs," *New York Times*, November 21, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/21/us/trump-justice-department-police.html.
- Brakkton Booker, "President Trump 'So Happy' Black Unemployment Rate At a Historic Low," NPR, January 6, 2018, https://www.npr.org/2018/01/06/576216793/president-trump-so-happy-blackunemployment-rate-at-a-historic-low.
- 17. Author's analysis of Current Population Survey data from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.
- 18. Algernon Austin, *The Unfinished March: An Overview*, Economic Policy Institute, June 18, 2013. https://www.epi.org/publication/unfinished-march-overview/.
- 19. For example, during the 2001 recession, the white unemployment rate averaged 4.2 percent. For the 12 months following the official end of the recession, the white unemployment rate averaged 5.1 percent. For the first 4 months of 2018, the black unemployment rate has averaged 7.0 percent. Author's analysis of Current Population Survey data from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.
- Algernon Austin, "We Need a Million More Black Jobs Before We Can Celebrate," Policy Shop, Dēmos, January 31, 2018, http://www.demos.org/blog/1/31/18/we-need-million-more-black-jobs-we-cancelebrate.
- Lincoln Quillian, Devah Pager, Ole Hexel, and Arnfinn H. Midtbøen, "Meta-Analysis of Field Experiments Shows No Change in Racial Discrimination in Hiring Over Time," *PNAS*, October 10, 2017, 114 (41), pp. 10870-10875, http://www.pnas.org/content/114/41/10870.full.
- 22. Valerie Wilson and William M. Rodgers III, *Black-White Wage Gaps Expand with Rising Wage Inequality*, Economic Policy Institute, September 20, 2016. https://www.epi.org/publication/black-white-wage-gaps-expand-with-rising-wage-inequality/.
- 23. Ross Eisenbrey and Will Kimball, *The New Overtime Rule Will Directly Benefit 12.5 Million Working People*, Economic Policy Institute, May 17, 2016. https://www.epi.org/publication/who-benefits-from-new-overtime-threshold/.
- 24. *The Trump Administration Has Abandoned The Department Of Labor's Overtime Pay Regulations,* Economic Policy Institute and Center for American Progress, December 2017. https://www.epi.org/ multimedia/overtime-pay-cut/
- 25. Heidi Shierholz, David Cooper, Julia Wolfe, and Ben Zipperer, Women Would Lose \$4.6 Billion in Earned Tips If the Administration's 'Tip Stealing' Rule Is Finalized, Economic Policy Institute, January 17, 2018. https://www.epi.org/publication/women-would-lose-4-6-billion-in-earned-tips-if-the-administrations-tipstealing-rule-is-finalized-overall-tipped-workers-would-lose-5-8-billion/
- 26. Eric Levitz, "Trump DOL Hid Report Showing Its Tips Rule Would Likely Cost Workers Billions," *New York Magazine*, February 1, 2018, http://nymag.com/daily/intelligencer/2018/02/dol-hid-study-showing-tips-rule-could-cost-workers-billions.html
- 27. For more information, see: Judith M. Conti, 5 *Things to Know About The New Federal Law Protecting Workers' Tips*, National Employment Law Project, April 2, 2018. http://www.nelp.org/blog/5-things-know-new-federal-law-protecting-workers-tips/
- David Cooper and Teresa Kroeger, *Employers Steal Billions from Workers' Paychecks Each Year*, Economic Policy Institute, May 10, 2017. https://www.epi.org/publication/employers-steal-billions-from-workerspaychecks-each-year-survey-data-show-millions-of-workers-are-paid-less-than-the-minimum-wage-atsignificant-cost-to-taxpayers-and-state-economies/.
- Kimberly Kindy, "Trump Signs Bill Killing Obama-Era Worker Safety Rule," *Chicago Tribune*, May 27, 2017, http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/politics/ct-trump-worker-safety-bill-20170327-story.html.
- 30. The CFPB and Why It Matters to Communities of Color and the Cause of Equal Rights, Americans

for Financial Reform, 2017. http://ourfinancialsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/ CommunitiesofColor.pdf.

- Semi-Annual Report of the Bureau of Consumer Financial Protection, Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, April 2018. https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb_semi-annual-report_spring-2018. pdf.
- 32. Changes to CFPB Fair Lending Office Undermine Anti-Discrimination Work, Americans for Financial Reform, February 2018. http://ourfinancialsecurity.org/2018/02/joint-statement-changes-cfpb-fair-lending-office-undermine-anti-discrimination-work/.
- 33. Alan Rappeport, "Payday Rules Relax on Trump's Watch After Lobbying by Lenders," *The New York Times*, February 2, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/02/us/politics/payday-lenders-lobbying-regulations. html.
- 34. Renae Merle, "Consumer Watchdog Delaying New Prepaid Card Protections by One Year," *Washington Post*, January 25, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/get-there/wp/2018/01/25/consumer-watchdog-delaying-new-prepaid-card-protections-by-one-year/.
- 35. *Why Americans Use Prepaid Cards*, The Pew Charitable Trusts, February 2014. http://www.pewtrusts. org/~/media/legacy/uploadedfiles/pcs_assets/2014/prepaidcardssurveyreportpdf.pdf
- 36. H.J. Res. 111 Disapproving the Rule, Submitted by the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, Known as the Arbitration Agreements Rule, July 24, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/h-j-res-111-disapproving-rule-submitted-consumer-financial-protection-bureau-known-arbitration-agreementsrule/.
- 37. Vanessa Romo, "Education Dept. Considers Tougher Rules On Loan Forgiveness In Fraud Cases," NPR, January 3, 2018, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2018/01/03/575298922/ed-department-considering-more-stringent-rules-on-loan-forgiveness-for-fraud-vic.
- 38. Ben Miller and Mark Hatton, "Why Gutting Gainful Employment Is a Bad Idea for Betsy DeVos," Center for American Progress, August 2017, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-postsecondary/ news/2017/08/02/436945/gutting-gainful-employment-bad-idea-betsy-devos/.
- 39. Juliet Eilperin, Emma Brown and Darryl Fears, "Trump Administration Plans to Minimize Civil Rights Efforts in Agencies," *The Washington Post*, May 29, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trumpadministration-plans-to-minimize-civil-rights-efforts-in-agencies/2017/05/29/922fc1b2-39a7-11e7-a058ddbb23c75d82_story.html?utm_term=.f0876c5dbeff.
- 40. Megan Henry, Rian Watt, Lily Rosenthal, and Azim Shivji, *The 2017 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report to Congress: Part 1: Point-in-Time Estimate of Homelessness*, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, December 2017, p. 8, https://www.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/2017-AHAR-Part-1.pdf.
- 41. Author's analysis of web-only Appendix Table, W-1 for Joint Center for Housing Studies, *America's Rental Housing 2017*, Harvard University, 2017, http://www.jchs.harvard.edu/americas-rental-housing.
- 42. National Low Income Housing Coalition, *The Gap: A Shortage of Affordable Rental Homes*, National Low Income Housing Coalition, 2018, http://nlihc.org/gap.
- 43. Jan Tracy, Caitlin Dewey and Jeff Stein, "HUD Secretary Ben Carson to Propose Raising Rent for Low-Income Americans Receiving Federal Housing Subsidies," *Washington Post*, April 25, 2018, https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2018/04/25/hud-secretary-ben-carson-to-propose-raising-rent-forlow-income-americans-receiving-federal-housing-subsidies/.
- 44. Glenn Thrush, "Under Ben Carson, HUD Scales Back Fair Housing Enforcement," *New York Times*, March 28, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/28/us/ben-carson-hud-fair-housing-discrimination.html.
- The White House Office of Management and Budget, "Budget of the U.S. Government: A New Foundation for American Greatness," 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/omb/budget/ fy2018/budget.pdf.
- 46. United States Department of Agriculture. "WIC Participant and Program Characteristics Final Report," November 2015, https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/ops/WICPC2014.pdf.
- 47. Gonzalez, Catherine L. "Trump Administration Wants to Replace SNAP Benefits With Boxes of Canned Goods," *Colorlines*, February 14, 2018, https://www.colorlines.com/articles/trump-administration-wants-replace-snap-benefits-boxes-canned-goods.
- 48. Glenn Thrush, "Trump Signs Order to Require Recipients of Federal Aid Programs to Work," *New York Times*, April 10, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/10/us/trump-work-requirements-assistance-programs.html; Dewey, Caitlin, "The Trump Administration Takes its First Big Step Toward Stricter Work Requirements for Food Stamps," *The Washington Post*, February 22, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.

com/news/wonk/wp/2018/02/22/the-trump-administration-takes-its-first-big-step-toward-stricter-work-requirements-for-food-stamps/?utm_term=.018672d828c2.

- 49. Addy Baird, "Trump Administration Weighs Letting States Drug Test People who Receive Food Assistance," *Think Progress*, April 11, 2018, https://thinkprogress.org/trump-administration-snap-drug-testing-plan-0eea8fbd47a8/.
- 50. Ihab Mikati, et. al., "Disparities in Distribution of Particulate Matter Emission Sources by Race and Poverty Status," American Journal of Public Health, April 2018, https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/abs/10.2105/ AJPH.2017.304297; LP Clark LP, et. al., "National Patterns in Environmental Injustice and Inequality: Outdoor NO2 Air Pollution in the United States." PLOS ONE, April 15, 2014, https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0094431.
- Author's analysis of 2012-2016 American Community Survey data from Steven Ruggles, Katie Genadek, Ronald Goeken, Josiah Grover, and Matthew Sobek. *Integrated Public Use Microdata Series: Version 7.0* [dataset], University of Minnesota, 2017. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V7.0.
- 52. Pew Research Center, U.S. Muslims Concerned About Their Place in Society, but Continue to Believe in the American Dream, Pew Research Center, July 26, 2017, http://www.pewforum.org/2017/07/26/ demographic-portrait-of-muslim-americans/.
- 53. Nick Miroff and Maria Sacchetti, "Trump Takes 'Shackles' Off ICE, Which is Slapping Them on Immigrants Who Thought They Were Safe," *Washington Post*, February 11, 2018, https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-takes-shackles-off-ice-which-is-slapping-them-onimmigrants-who-thought-they-were-safe/2018/02/11/4bd5c164-083a-11e8-b48c-b07fea957bd5_story. html.
- Alan Gomez, "These Undocumented Immigrants Thought They Could Stay. Trump Says Deport Them," USA Today, March 22, 2017, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2017/03/22/faces-ofdeportations-under-president-trump/99455428/.
- 55. Drew Harwell and Nick Miroff, "ICE Just Abandoned Its Dream of 'Extreme Vetting' Software That Could Predict Whether a Foreign Visitor Would Become a Terrorist," *Washington Post*, May 17, 2018, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-switch/wp/2018/05/17/ice-just-abandoned-its-dream-of-extremevetting-software-that-could-predict-whether-a-foreign-visitor-would-become-a-terrorist/.
- 56. Congressional Black Caucus, Letter to Kirstjen Nielson, U.S. Secretary of Homeland Security, March 8, 2018, https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/analysis/CBC%20DHS%20Letter%20re%20 Extreme%20Vetting_1.pdf; George Joseph, "Feds Regularly Monitored Black Lives Matter Since Ferguson," *The Intercept*, July 24 2015, https://theintercept.com/2015/07/24/documents-show-department-homelandsecurity-monitoring-black-lives-matter-since-ferguson/.
- 57. Joe Sommerlad, "Donald Trump Administration Ends Programme Allowing Haitians to Enter US on Low-Skilled Worker Visas," *Independent*, January 18, 2018, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/ americas/donald-trump-haiti-immigrants-worker-visas-programme-cut-shithole-countries-homelandsecurity-a8165251.html.
- 58. Joanna Plucinska, "Study Says White Extremists Have Killed More Americans in the U.S. Than Jihadists Since 9/11," *Time*, June 25, 2015, http://time.com/3934980/right-wing-extremists-white-terrorism-islamistjihadi-dangerous/; Kathleen Belew, "The History of White Power," *New York Times*, April 18, 2018, https:// www.nytimes.com/2018/04/18/opinion/history-white-power.html; Suman Raghunathan, "Trump's Xenophobic Vision of America Is Inciting Racist Violence," *Nation*, January 27, 2018, https://www. thenation.com/article/trumps-xenophobic-vision-of-america-is-inciting-racist-violence/.
- 59. Tina Vasquez, "Trump Administration Is Conflating Immigration With Terrorism at the Expense of Domestic Threats," *Rewire.News*, February 15, 2018, https://rewire.news/article/2018/02/15/trumpadministration-conflating-immigration-terrorism-expense-domestic-threats/; Raghunathan, "Trump's Xenophobic Vision."
- 60. Raghunathan, "Trump's Xenophobic Vision."
- 61. Razza, Social Exclusion.

DEMOS.Org